РЕГИОНЫ В СОВРЕМЕННОМ МИРЕ: ГЛОБАЛИЗАЦИЯ И АЗИЯ

З А Р У Б Е Ж Н О Е Р Е Г И О Н О В Е Д Е Н И Е

> Национальный исследовательский университет



РЕГИОНЫ В СОВРЕМЕННОМ МИРЕ: ГЛОБАЛИЗАЦИЯ И АЗИЯ

3 А Р У Б Е Ж Н О Е Р Е Г И О Н О В Е Д Е Н И Е

Санкт-Петербург АЛЕТЕЙЯ 2020

CONTEMPORARY SINO-MYANMAR RELATIONS: DILEMMA OF LETPADAUNG TAUNG COPPER MINE PROJECT

WAI YAN PHYO NAING

Ph.D. (Candidate), Doctoral School of History, Faculty of Humanities, National Research University – Higher School of Economics ywai@hse.ru

Since Myanmar was opened to the world in 2011 local and international environmental activists tried to criticize the Chinese megaprojects in Myanmar. Letpadaung Taung Copper Mine Project is one of the huge Beijing investments in the Myanmar Military government era. The lack of corporate social and environmental responsibility on behalf of the Myanmar Wanbao Company created an intolerable situation for the residents. The only *Letpadaung* project became a center of international dispute and a dilemma of Sino-Myanmar relations similar to Chinese mega-projects in Myanmar. It happened because the late Myanmar Military government finalized all significant Chinese investments' agreements before they transferred country power to the civilian administration in the mid of 2010.

This condition has led to a nation-wide movement after local intermediary administrators used Phosphorus bombs to destroy the activists' camp near the project area in November 2012. President Thein Sein founded the "Letpadaung Taung Investigation Commission" and requested Myanmar's democracy icon and opposition leader Aung Sann Su Kyi to lead the commission. However, Aung Sann Su Kyi did not receive a warm welcome from the local people and even faced aggressive sentiment on her field trip.

Beijing became concerned with its major construction projects in Myanmar since Myanmar-Sino relations rapidly degraded after the suspension of the Myitsone Dam in late 2011. This article investigates the factors of rising anti-Chinese persuasion in Myanmar and describes the problems connecting with the Letpadaung Taung Copper Mine Project.

Keyword: Letpadaung Taung Copper Mine, Chinese Investments, Wanbao, Sino-Myanmar relations.

СОВРЕМЕННЫЙ ЭТАП КИТАЙСКО-МЬЯНМАНСКИХ ОТНОШЕНИЙ: ДИЛЕММА МЕДНОГО ПРОЕКТА ЛЕТПАДАУНГ ТАУНГ

ВЕЙ ЯН ПЬЁ НАЙНГ

аспирант, докторская школа истории, гуманитарный факультет,
Национальный исследовательский университет
«Высшая школа экономики»
уwai@hse.ru

В данной статье проанализированы факторы роста антикитайских настроений в Мьянме, связанные с медным рудником Летпадаунг Таунг.

С тех пор как Мьянма открылась для внешнего мира в 2011 г., местные и зарубежные активисты в сфере экологии неоднократно пытались критиковать китайские добывающие проекты на территории этой страны.

Медный проект Летпадаунг Таунг — одна из самых значительных инвестиций Пекина в эпоху военного правительства Мьянмы. Отсутствие корпоративной социальной и экологической ответственности со стороны компании *Муаптаг Wanbao Company* создало невыносимые условия для жителей окружающих территорий.

В результате этого между местной администрацией и активистами «зеленого» движения возник серьезный конфликт. В ноябре 2012 г. разногласия между административным корпусом и населением переросли в вооруженные столкновения, в ходе которых для уничтожения протестующих были применены фосфорные бомбы. В ответ на это президент Тейн Сейн основал «Комиссию по расследованию инцидента на Летпадаунг Таунг» и обратился к представителю демократического движения Мьянмы и лидеру оппозиции Аун Сан Су Чжи с просьбой возглавить ее. Однако Аун Сан Су Чжи не получила поддержки от местных жителей и даже столкнулась с агрессивными настроениями во время поездки в пострадавшие районы.

Ключевые слова: медный рудник Летпадаунг Таунг, китайские инвестиции, Ваньбао, синомьянманские отношения.

Introduction

In March 2011, Myanmar started its new chapter by shifting from authoritarian to democratic state. Myanmar people received opportunities to express their opinion on government projects, especially for joint investments with Chinese companies. After President Thein Sein suspended Myitsone Dam General Project by listening to his fellow citizens' demand, another one, Letpadaung Copper Mine project emerged as the next step of the anti-

Chinese investments in that time. On the other hand, there were invisible thorns in the two countries' asymmetric economic relations such as Myitsone Dam project, Kyaut Phyu Deep Sea port project. Therefore, the dilemmas of the Sino-Myanmar relations became acquired tense and even confrontational character.

Looking from a global perspective, China is an influential neighboring country for Myanmar. Myanmar could not neglect Beijing's role in the world and its policies on East Asia and the Southeast Asian region. Therefore, this article stands out from the existing body that advocated the literatures pushing of Myanmar to forge close ties with Western World and the US more than China

Methodology

Previous studies have reported the locals' opinions on Chinese megaprojects after Myanmar democracy transition is opened by Lauren Decicca¹. However, he did not pay attention to the daily life of locals after the project's commencement [Lauren Decicca, 2015]. Atsuko Mizumo focuses on details of *Letpadaung Copper* Mine Project connecting with Myanmar's China policy². Although he has researched Chinese Mine investments in Myanmar and their development, it is still necessary to do in-depth research on the Chinese interests in their project [Atsuko Mizumo, 2016].

These critical situations are concerning the Letpadaung project developed as the dilemmas of Sino-Myanmar relations until NLD's government came to power. This research examines different primary sources such as interviews, government documents, statistics, field studies in the project area.

Main results

Monywa is the largest city of the Sagaing Division and located at the east bank of the Chindwin river in the central part of Myanmar. There are four large copper mine projects, namely *Letpadaung*, *Sabetaung*, *Sabetaung* South and *Kyisintaung* in the western part of the town. In 1978, Myanmar

¹ *Lauren Decicca*. In the Shadow of Letpadaung: Stories from Myanmar's Largest Copper Mine // National Resource Governance Institute, 2015.

² Atsuko Mizumo. Economica Relations Between Myanmar and China // JICA Research Institute, 2016.

started *Sabetaung* and *Kyisintaung* mines, which are located next to each other. Letpaduang Copper mine project is located to the southeast of these aforementioned two copper mines. According to the report from the Amnesty, *Letpaduang* can produce 75% of the copper out of these four projects [Amnesty, 2015. P. 12]. At that time, the Myanmar government managed all projects according to the Socialist economic policy [Maung M., 1964. P. 1189].

In 1996, Myanmar military government opened its economy to the outside world and invited foreign direct investments. Ivanhoe Myanmar Holdings Ltd, a Canadian owned company, had passed the government tests and entered into the joint investments with Minister of Energy (1) [Amnesty, 2015. P. 20]. The agreements were not only for the *Letpadaung* deposit, but also for all deposits in the Monywa project. However, the existing literatures do not mention these facts, mentioning only the *Letpadaung* mine. Ivanhoe gave up Monywa projects and sold its 50% share to the third party when the US and the West imposed harsh sanctions on Myanmar in 2007. However, the purchaser's identity of the Ivanhoe shares was shrouded in secrecy from the media [Amnesty, 2015. P. 99].

In March 2010, The *Union of Myanmar Economic Holdings Limited* (UMEHL) nationalized 7,867 acres of land for the *Letpadaung* project. When Chinese Premier Wen Jiabao paid a state visit to Myanmar, the UMEHL and Ministry of Mines from Myanmar side and *China North Industries Corporation* (NORINCO) signed a US\$ 1,1 billion joint investment for *Letpadaung* Copper Mine Project [Maung Myoe, 2015. P. 38]. Upon investigating the background of NORINCO, it became apparent that is China's military-owned company. The same applies to its counterpart UMEHL, that was also backed up by the Myanmar military². Only Maung Aung Myoe mentioned these facts [Maung Myoe, 2015. P. 39]. A. Clapp Priscilla reported that *Wanbao* is a Chinese state-owned company. No one knew when the agreement took place, and how did the parties reach a final agreement [Priscilla, 2015].

¹ Open for Business? Corporate Crime and Abuses at Myanmar Copper Mine // Amnesty International, P. 99.

² Maung Aung MYOE. Myanmar's China Policy since 2011: Determinants and Directions // Int. J. Journal of Current Southeast Asian Affairs, 2015. Vol. 34. No. 2. P. 21–54.

However, we should not neglect the fact that Wanbao company is a daughter of NORINCO. Before the NORINCO started managing the completed project, Wenbao Mining Ltd founded two subsidiaries such as Myanmar Wenbao Copper Mining Limited and Myanmar Yang Tse Copper Mining Limited [Myanmar Wanbao Company Limited's webpage]. It could be confusing for researchers because Ivanhoe controlled the whole Monywe project under the same administration when they managed all mines before [Amnesty, 2015. P. 10]. For Letpaduang Mine, Myanmar Wanbao Copper Mining Ltd has managed the entire project, and Myanmar Yang Tse Copper Mining Ltd has handled the Sabetaung and Kyisintaung mines since 2010 [Amnesty, 2015. P. 10]. The only Letpadaung project became a center of international dispute and a dilemma of Sino-Myanmar relations similar to Chinese mega-projects in Myanmar. It happened because the late Myanmar Military government finalized all significant Chinese investments' agreements before they transferred country power to the civilian administration in the mid of 2010 [Priscilla, 2015].

Growth of Anti-Protests on Letpadaung Project and Investigation Commission Protests before the Commission

On 30 September 2011, the new government's President Thein Sein suspended the Myitsone Dam General Project. This project is one of the significant Beijing ventures in Myanmar, and two countries reached the final agreement before Myanmar's first democratic government era and Maung Aung Myoe also highlighted similar idea in his work [Maung Myoe, 2015. P. 37]. Many Myanmar people believe that China is trying to take all of Myanmar natural resources for their development benefits¹. This mindset has come from a lack of trust in Chinese goods and business practices.

At the same time, the tensions appear between *Myanmar Wanbao* and villagers because the regional government forced local people to relocate from their land at the beginning of 2011 [Decicca, 2015]. According to Amnesty's

¹ Maung Aung MYOE. Myanmar's China Policy since 2011: Determinants and Directions // Int. J. Journal of Current Southeast Asian Affairs, 2015, Vol. 34. No. 2. P. 38.

survey, 30 villages and 6,785 acres of land are located in the project area [Amnesty, 2015. P. 13]. Anti-Chinese activists used the opportunities to influence *Letpadaung* villagers easily. In the mid of 2012, residents opened the demonstrations camp near the *Myanmar Wanbao* headquarter¹. Before the sunrise of the 29th of November 2012, the police disbanded the protest campsite by using tear-bombs and water cannons. Some investigators found that the cops even used white phosphorous [Charltons, 2013. P. 1].

Letpaduang Investigation Commission

Therefore, President Thein Sein formed the "Letpadaung Investigation Commission" and requested Aung Sann Su Kyi to become its chairperson on 1 December 2012 [Charltons, 2013. P. 1]. The President's office appointed 16 members on the commission including military and police officers, academics and dignitaries. As a leader of the investigation commission, Aung San Su Kyi clearly understood the Chinese role in Myanmar Domestic policy and underlying Beijing's interests², and Yun Sun also indicated it in her work [Yun Sun, 2015].

The commission visited the *Letpadaung* Mine project area from 5th to 15th of December 2012. At the same time, commissioners also met with the injured demonstrators in the Monywa hospitals and Yangon General Hospital. According to the commission's report, there were 108 people and 99 monks injured in the incident³. According to Charlton, the investigators observed that the commission met with the Police Chief of Staff and Police colonel accountable for the Sagaing Region [Charltons, 2013. P. 3], and discussed the details about the crackdown incidents of the 29th of November. Later, the Minister of Home Affairs removed several police officers from their current duties in Sagaing Region as stated in the local newspapers. When Aung San

¹ Letpadaung Investigation Commission Issues Final Report, Myanmar Law Updates //Charltons, April 2013. URL: https://www.charltonsmyanmar.com/letpadaung-investigation-commission-issues-final-report/ (date of access: 19.02.2020).

 $^{^2}$ Yun Sun. Can the NLD and China usher in a new era in relations? // The Myanmar Times, 2015.

³ Letpadaung Investigation Commission Issues Final Report, Myanmar Law Updates //Charltons, April 2013. URL: https://www.charltonsmyanmar.com/letpadaung-investigation-commission-issues-final-report/ (date of access: 19.02.2020).

Su Kyi met with the villagers, they responded with emotional words. Su Kyi told the villagers, "If we stop this project, it will not benefit the local community, or the country and they might think that our country cannot be trusted on the economy." at the *Letpadaung* [Charltons, 2013. P. 4]. She also argued that "Myanmar needs Chinese investment. We have to get along with [China] whether we like it or not" [Ramachandran, 2016].

The commission also visited the Moneywa mine project areas, not only *Letpaduang* but also *Sabetaung* and *Kyaysintaung* projects. In March 2013, the investigation commission delivered its final report to the President and publishing it in governmental newspapers [Mizumo, 2016. P. 113]. However, the commission agreed to continue the *Letpadaung* Copper Mine Project recommending 42 essential suggestions to the mines' investors. Official Beijing being satisfied with the final report of the commission and sent the Chinese ambassador to pay visit to Aung San Su Kyi's residence, expressing his congratulation on behalf of the Chinese government on the 24th of April 2013 [BBC]. *Myanmar Wanbao* also released its statement, promising that "they will continue contributing to the sustainable development of our local community and of Myanmar as a whole" [Charltons, 2013. P. 3].

In the new contract, *Myanmar Wanbao*, UMEHL, and the government specified new profit-sharing of the project by allocating 51% to the Myanmar government, 30% to *Myanmar Wanbao*, and 19% to the UMEHL. On the other hand, the investors have to use one million US\$ for corporate social responsibility and two million US\$ for the annual environmental preservation [Mizumo, 2016. P. 113]. Yun Sun noted that "the investigation committee for the Letpdaung copper mine project, which she (Aung San Su Kyi) chaired, approved the continuation of the joint venture despite opposition from local residents and Myanmar society in general... her position (or rather lack of it) has made her, at the minimum, an acceptable Myanmar politician for China." [Yun Sun, 2015].

Protests after the Commission

On 13 March 2013, Aung San Su Kyi visited local residents again, shortly after her commission published a final report. At the same time, the villagers did not stop their protests, rather intensifying them more provokingly. She faced emotional counter words from the villagers like during her first

trip¹, but this time they became more depraved and the government responded with tight security for her. The villagers also delivered their opinion that they did not want relocation and compensation, and they were not going to stop until the project shuts down totally [Charltons, 2015. P. 4].

In November 2013, police officers and villagers clashed again in the *Myanmar Wanbao's* headquarter, near the *Letpadaung* Project. The police used rubber bullets for antiriot shotguns, and nine police officers and five activists were wounded [Win Zaw Latt, 2013]. However, the villagers and activists still commented on environmental pollution and unfair salary for local workers, relocation and compensation processes for their land. Before the Letpadaung Investigation commission, Myanmar Wanbao reimbursed 550,000 MMKyats² for an acre. Later, according to the commission's suggestion, Wanbao agreed to provide additional compensation for an acre between 700,000 and 1,25 million MMKyats [Maung Myoe, 2015. P. 38].

Back then, the author worked as a reporter, and visited the project on two times interviewing locals and activists. When he reached out to Myanmar *Wanbao*, they explained every detail of the Letpaduang project. The company sent journalists to meetings between villagers and company officers to examine how the company officials proposed CSR programs to local community. However, the author interviewed villagers and activists. The author asked, "If you need urgent development for your community, and, even, you know that you can produce valuable bronze from Letpaduang Mountain, what will you do?" The local activist answered that "We will not produce any copper or bronze from the Letpadaung Mountain, even we do not have anything to eat. We do not need any development if we have to destroy the Letpadaung, and we are going to enjoy its beauty until we die." Therefore, we could clearly understand that the local residence feeling on the project.

When Myanmar Wanbao tried to start the project in December 2014, they faced vocal protests from the villagers again. Finally, the tension reached the highest point, after the police opened fire, and one villager, Daw

¹ Letpadaung Investigation Commission Issues Final Report, Myanmar Law Updates // Charltons, April 2013. URL: https://www.charltonsmyanmar.com/letpadaung-investigation-commission-issues-final-report/ (date of access: 19.01.2020).

 $^{^2}$ Myanmar Wanbao Company Limited. URL: http://www.myanmarwanbao.com. mm/mm.html (19.01.2020).

Khin Win died on the spot. It received attention from international and local activists [Kivimäki, 2016]. According to Amnesty's research paper, there was preannounced lack of environmental concern and management in the mine. In May 2016, *Myanmar Wanbao* announced that they had started to producing copper from the *Letpadaung Mine* for the first time [Amnesty, 2016. P. 4].

Effects in Sino-Myanmar Relations

Every Myanmar government has believed that China is the paramount partner for domestic and foreign interests [Toh Han Shih, 2014]. Until the Myanmar's democratization period, China was the leading investor in Myanmar. However, after a series of protests in *Letpadaung Copper Mine* Project took place, Beijing investments dropped rapidly [Yun Sun, 2012. P. 75]. In the first year of Thein Sein's administration, 2011-2012, Chinese FDI in Myanmar reached US\$ 4345.73¹ million, and it was the second-highest amount in two countries trade since 1988, according to the Myanmar State Directorate of the Investment and Company Administration's figures. However, in 2013-2014, FDI from China to Myanmar visibly dropped to the US\$ 56.16 million, becoming the lowest since 1988 [DICA's annual report].

In March 2016, the NLD government came into power. They continue focusing on the "China's role in the region" and "Logic of geopolitic" when comstructing their foreign policy and Sudha Ramachandran has also illustrated symmetric idea in his work [Ramachandran, 2016]. However, the relations between the two countries have not improved as it was expected by both sides. The FDI from China never reached its highest pre 2011 point. On the other hand, the anti-Chinese sentiments are still festering in the Myanmar community.

Conclusion

Since 1988, Myanmar political activists had been trying to develop democracy in the country. However, they were suppressed by the Military

¹ Myanmar State Directorate of the Investment and Company Administration official Website. URL: https://www.dica.gov.mm/en/taxonomy/term/38 (date of access: 19.02.2020).

government for over two decades, from 1988 to 2011. Therefore, majority of Myanmar people did not support the junta. They considered the government supporters and partner countries as traitors. Whenever the military government was under international pressure, China always stood by their side and supported with loans and investments [U Myo-Thit, 2017]. It has resulted in the development of the Sinophobia in Myanmar. The citizens did not trust Chinese investments because of their lack of duties for social responsibilities. Beijing understood for those sentiments and, therefore, tried to smooth every process for their investments in Myanmar with the Junta

However, the Chinese policies backfired when President Thein Sein's government listened to their follow people's voices. Consequently, the Beijing became concerned when the opposition was elected in the general election in 2015 [BBC, 2019]. In his trip, Wang Yi expressed hopes to his counterpart, Daw Aung San Su Kyi that Chinese interests in Myanmar will continue to be expected. The present situation of Sino-Myanmar relations, however, has many unresolved problems such the Chinese role in the Myanmar cease-fire, Myitsone Dam General Project and border issues.

References

Open for Business? Corporate Crime and Abuses at Myanmar Copper Mine // Amnesty International, February 2015. URL: https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/asa16/0003/2015/en/ (date of access: 19.02.2020). (in English)

A. Clapp Priscilla. China's Relations with Burma: Testimony Before The U.S-China Economic and Security Review Commission on China's Relations with Southeast Asia // United States Institute of Peace, 2015. URL: http://www.usip.org/publications/2015/05/13/china-s-relations-burma (date of access: 19.02.2020). (in English)

Atsuko Mizumo. Economica Relations Between Myanmar and China // JICA Research Institute, Department of International Economy and Business // Faculty of Economics // Kyushu University, Japan, 2016. URL: https://link.springer.com/chapt er/10.1007/978-4-431-55735-7_8 (date of access: 19.02.2020). (in English)

Copper Mine Investigation Commission, Letpadaung Copper Mine Investi- gation Commission Issues Final Report // The President's Office of The Republic of the Union of Myanmar, April 2013. URL: http://www.charltonslaw.com/letpadaung-investigation-commission-issues-final-report/ (date of access: 19.02.2020). (in English)

China-Myanmar agrees to deepen comprehensive strategic cooperation // Xinhuanet, 2014. URL: http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/china/2014-11/15/c_133790813.htm (date of access: 19.02.2020). (in English)

Cheny Ang Li and James Char. China-Myanmar Relations Since Naypyidaw's Political Transition: How Beijing Can Balance Short-Term Interests and Long-Term Values // S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies, 2015. URL: https://www.rsis. edu.sg/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/WP288_150316_China-Myanmar-Relations (date of access: 06.01.2020). (in English)

Debby Sze Wan Chan. China's Diplomatic Strategies in Response to Economic disputes in Myanmar // In. J. International Relations of the Asia-Pacific, Vol. 00, 2018, pp. 1–30, Oxford Academic. URL: https://academic.oup.com/irap/advance-article/doi/10.1093/irap/lcy026/5149704 (date of access: 01.01.2020). (in English)

Lauren Decicca. In the Shadow of Letpadaung: Stories from Myanmar's Largest Copper Mine // National Resource Governance Institute, 2015. URL: https://resourcegovernance.org/blog/shadow-letpadaung-stories-myanmars-largest-coppermine (date of access: 01.01.2020). (in English)

Myanmar Cracks Down on Protest at China-owned Mine // China Digital Times, 2012. URL: http://chinadigitaltimes.net/2012/11/myanmar-cracks-down-on-protest-at-china-owned-mine/ (date of access: 02.01.2020). (in English)

Myanmar Wanbao Company Limited. URL: http://www.myanmarwanbao.com.mm/mm.html (date of access: 03.01.2020). (in English)

Maung Aung MYOE, Myanmar's China Policy since 2011: Determinants and Directions // Int. J. Journal of Current Southeast Asian Affairs, 2015, Vol. 34. No. 2. Pp. 21-54. URL: https://journals.sub.uni-hamburg.de/giga/jsaa/article/view/872/879. Html (date of access: 05.01.2020). (in English)

Maria Abi-Habib. How China Got Srilanka to Cough Up a Port// The New York Times, 2018, URL: https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/25/world/asia/chinasri-lanka-port.html (date of access: 02.01.2020). (in English)

Prashanth Paremeswaran, China's Influence in Myanmar Facing Growing Scrutiny: Beijing Is still Struggling to Adapt To Myanmar's New Landscape // Di- plomat Magazine, 2015. URL: http://thediplomat.com/2015/01/chinas-influence-in- myanmar-facing-growing-scrutiny/ (date of access: 02.01.2020). (in English)

Sudha Ramachandran. Chinese Influence Faces Uncertain Future in Myanmar // The Jamestown Foundation, Global Research & Analysis, 2016. URL: https://jamestown.org/program/chinese-influence-faces-uncertain-future-in-myanmar/ (date of access: 02.01.2020). (in English)

Toh Han Shih. China's rivals catching up in investment race in Myanmar // South China Morning Post, 2014. URL: http://carnegietsinghua.org/2014/01/25/chinese-investment-is-key-to-myanmar-s-reforms-pub-54299 (date of access: 04.01.2020). (in English)

Tang Xiaoyang. Chinese Investment is Key to Myanmar's Reform // Carnegie-Tsinghua, Center for Global Policy, 2014, URL: http://carnegietsinghua.org/2014/01/25/chinese-investment-is-key-to-myanmar-s-reforms-pub-54299 (date of access: 02.01.2020). (in English)

Timo Kivimäki. Politics of Economic Relations Between China and Myanmar // In Book: Chinese Global Production Networks in ASEAN, 2016. URL: https://

www.researchgate.net/publication/300130508_Politics_of_Economic_Relations_ Between_China_and_Myanmar (date of access: 05.01.2020). (in English)

Yun Sun. Can the NLD and China usher in a new era in relations? // The Myanmar Times, 2015. URL: http://www.mmtimes.com/index.php/opinion/18167- can-the-nld-and-china-usher-in-a-new-era-in-relations.html (date of access: 05.01.2020). (in English)

Yun Sun. China's Strategic Misjudgement on Myanmar // Int. J. Journal of Current Southeast Asian Affairs, 2012, Vol. 31. No. 1. P. 73–96. URL: https://journals.sub.uni-hamburg.de/giga/jsaa/article/view/513.html (date of access: 09.01.2020). (in English)

လက်ပံတဓာင်းမှာ မျက်နာဖုံးကွာပီြဝင်းဇော်လတ်၊ ၂၀၁၃၊ မဓာ်ကွန်း မဂဇင်း၊ URL: https://mawkun.com/latpadaung/ [Win Zaw Latt. Letpadaungmarr Myatnarphone Kwar Pyi (Lost Mask in Letpadaung) // Mawkun Magazine, 2013]. (in Burmese)

"အနီးခတ်ေ တရုတ်-မြန်မာဆက်ဆံရေး ၃ (၁၉၈၈-၂၀၁၅) ၊ ဦးမျိုးသစ်၊ ၂၀ အဓာက်တိုဘာ ၂၀၁၇၊ ဘီဘီစီ မြန်မာ၊ URL: https://www.bbc.com/burmese/indepth-41670417 [U Myo Thit, Aneekhit Tayouk-Myanmar Setsanyay 3(Contemorary Sino-Myanmar Relations 3) // BBC Myanmar, 2017]. (in Burmese).

လက်ပံတဇာင်း အနဓာက်က တရုတ်ကြွေးနီစီမံကိန်းသစ် ခြလှမ်း၊ ၂၀၁၉၊ ဘီဘီစီ မြန်မာ၊ URL: https://www.bbc.com/burmese/burma-49871611 [Letpadaung A Naukka Tayok Kyayneeseemankaintit Chaylann (New Chinese Investment Footstep beyond Letpadaung) // BBC Myanmar, 2019]. (date of access: 02.02.2020). (in Burmese)

Научное издание

РЕГИОНЫ В СОВРЕМЕННОМ МИРЕ: ГЛОБАЛИЗАЦИЯ И АЗИЯ Зарубежное регионоведение

Главный редактор издательства Игорь Александрович Савкин



Дизайн обложки *И. Н. Граве* Выпускающий редактор *А. С. Шмакова* Оригинал-макет *Л. Г. Иванова* Корректор *С. А. Семенов*

ИД № 04372 от 26.03.2001 г. Издательство «Алетейя»

Заказ книг: тел. +7 (921) 951-98-99, e-mail: fempro@yandex.ru, Савкина Татьяна Михайловна 192029, г. Санкт-Петербург, пр. Обуховской Обороны, д. 86 A, оф. 536, 532

Редакция: тел. (812) 577-48-72, e-mail: aletheia92@mail.ru, 191015, г. Санкт-Петербург, ул. 9-ая Советская, д. 4, офис 304

www.aletheia.spb.ru

Книги издательства «Алетейя» можно приобрести в Москве:

«Библио-Глобус», ул. Мясницкая, 6. www.biblio-globus.ru Дом книги «Москва», ул. Тверская, 8. Тел. (495) 629-64-83 «Русское зарубежье», ул. Нижняя Радищевская, 2. Тел. (495) 915-27-97 «Фаланстер», М. Гнездниковский пер., 12/27. Тел. (495) 749-57-21, 629-88-21 «Циолковский», ул. Б. Молчановка, 18. Тел. (495) 691-51-16 Книжная лавка «У Кентавра». Миусская площадь, д. 6, корп. 6 Тел. (495) 250-65-46, +7-901-729-43-40, kentavr@kpole.ru в Киеве:

«Книжный бум». Тел. +38 067 273-50-10, gron1111@mail.ru в Минске:

«Трэгросс-Бук», ул. Казинца, д. 123, оф. 4. Тел. +37 517 338 95 23, www.tregross.com в Варшаве:

«Centrum Nauczania Języka Rosyjskiego», ul. Ptasia 4. Tel. +48 (22) 826-17-36, szkola@jezykrosyjski.com.pl & Puze:

«Intelektuāla grāmata» Riga, Kr. Barona iela 45/47. Tel. +371 67315727, info@merion.lv

Интернет-магазин: www.ozon.ru

Формат 60х88 ¼6. Усл. печ. л. 25,4. Печать офсетная. Тираж 500 экз. Заказ №